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February 28, 2025 

Subject: Urgent Infrastructure Concerns – Highway 211/Main Street in Molalla 

Dear State Leaders, 

I write to you today regarding the ongoing infrastructure challenges facing the City of Molalla, 
specifically the condition of Main Street/Highway 211. This stretch of state highway is a vital artery 
through our city, serving both residents and businesses. Over the past decade, significant development 
has taken place along this corridor, yet our community continues to struggle with inadequate road 
conditions and unresolved safety concerns. 

Several years ago, ODOT installed a pedestrian pathway along the north side of the highway. While 
intended to improve walkability, this pathway presents numerous safety issues. It consists of asphalt 
without curbing to protect pedestrians from traffic, and the flexible, glued-down pylons offer minimal 
protection. Additionally, no other walkways in our city are constructed of asphalt—our city’s planning 
standards prioritize concrete sidewalks with curbing for safety and durability. 

Further compounding these concerns are drainage issues. Some rain drains along the path were approved 
despite being two inches above the walkway, causing water to bypass the drains and flow onto adjacent 
private properties. In response to these concerns, we previously hosted Rian Windsheimer and Paul 
Scarlet for a site visit to demonstrate these issues firsthand. 

Beyond the pedestrian concerns, Main Street/Highway 211 itself is long overdue for repaving. In the 
past 20 years, ODOT has repaved the highway east and west of our city limits—from Estacada to 
Molalla and from Woodburn to Molalla—yet the section running through our city remains untouched. 
This highway supports significant personal and commercial traffic daily, and its deteriorating condition 
is a primary complaint among our residents. 

Molalla’s residents contribute significantly to state transportation funding, including the $0.40 per gallon 
in fuel taxes directed to ODOT. Given this, it is reasonable to expect reinvestment in our local 
infrastructure. Recognizing ODOT’s current funding challenges, the City of Molalla has proactively 
sought solutions. We have proposed assuming authority over the section of the highway within our city 
limits, requesting approximately $13 million to reconstruct the base, repave the road, and replace the 
Bear Creek bridge. However, ODOT’s final offer of $2 million falls far short of what is necessary to 
complete this project responsibly. 

 
 

City of Molalla 
Office of the Mayor – Scott Keyser 

117 N Molalla Avenue | PO Box 248 | Molalla, OR 97038 
P: (503) 829-6855 | E: skeyser@cityofmolalla.com 

 
 

 

mailto:skeyser@cityofmolalla.com


Page 2 of 2 
 

In January 2025, I approached our state legislators to explore potential funding options to bridge this 
gap. Unfortunately, I was told that securing the additional $11 million in the current legislative session 
would be unlikely. This response is deeply concerning, as it forces us to tell our residents—who 
continue to fund ODOT—that their most critical roadway will continue to deteriorate without a clear 
solution. 

Additionally, as discussions around tolling continue, it is imperative to recognize the potential for 
Highway 211 to serve as a diversion route for drivers seeking to avoid tolls. If this occurs, the strain on 
our already failing infrastructure will only accelerate. A proactive solution is needed before this reality 
worsens our situation. 

I am reaching out to you today to ask for leadership, collaboration, and solutions. I urge state leaders to 
sit down with us and find a viable path forward. The people of Molalla have faced many challenges over 
the past four years due to broader policy decisions, and they deserve better. Addressing this issue now 
will not only improve safety and mobility for our community but also demonstrate that their voices are 
heard and their contributions valued. 

I welcome the opportunity to discuss this matter further and work together toward a resolution that 
benefits both the City of Molalla and the state as a whole. 

Sincerely, 

Scott Keyser 
Mayor, City of Molalla, Oregon 
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